
























AWPOA Board Meeting January 15, 2015 

The first AWPOA Board meeting of 2015 was held at the home of Jim Schwab and called to order at 
7:35 by Dirk Ward.   In attendance were Dirk Ward, Jim Schwab, Kurt Joseph, Chad Hanna and Terri 
Bateson. Tony Wulff was absent. 

First on the agenda was to vote on new officers. Jim nominated Dirk for president, 2nd by Chad. Chad 
for vice president, 2nd by Terri. Terri for Secretary, 2nd by Kurt. Dirk nominated Jim for treasurer, 2nd by 
Chad. All nominees accepted their nominations & were passed unanimously.  

Due to absence of Tony, minutes from last meeting were not read or approved. 

The main topic of discussion was to set a timeline for review and suggestions for AWPOA 
rules/regulations & bylaws. It was decided that the board will meet in executive session on Feb 5, 
2015 to review problem areas of our community bylaws and come up with suggested changes & 
recommendations to gray areas of concern prior to passing them along to the association. Once we 
have made notes of changes we will then pass along those suggestions via e-mail PDF format (Feb 
12) to homeowners so that all may review and add their own suggestions.  Please note, all 
correspondence will be kept confidential.    Once this review has been sent out, property owners 
will have 30 days (March 12) to respond – again, all anonymously.  The board will then compile 
those suggestions/requests into a survey for a final community vote to be sent out March 25, again 
with a 30 day deadline (4/25). Upon submission & review at the April 30th board meeting the board 
will then submit these findings to an attorney for estimate/review. It was suggested that we have 
something ready for attorney review and a reply within a 6 month time frame, putting us at a July 
8th deadline.  Kurt motions to accept dates and deadlines for bylaw review. Seconded by Chad.  

All board meetings dates & times can now be found on your quarterly statements as well as the 
AWPOA website, arlingtonwoods.org and are as follows:  Locations to be announced  

March 19,   7:30 

April 30,      7:30 

July 16,       7:30 * tentative based on attorney results 

Sept 24,      7:30 

Nov 19,       7:30* if necessary 

 

The following dates for future AW activities were also decided. Please mark your calendars 
accordingly. 

Spring Cleanup  - Saturday APRIL 18TH  (rain date APRIL 25) 9:00 

Summer Picnic  -  Sunday JULY 27TH   4:00 

Fall Cleanup – Saturday OCTOBER 10TH  (rain date OCT 17) 

Trick or Treat – Sunday OCTOBER 26TH  6:30-7:30 



Holiday Party – Wednesday DECEMBER 9th   7:00 

The board will be getting estimates for spring/fall chipping as well as what a quarterly charge would 
be. 

Due to the retirement of our ever faithful servant/superintendent, Ed Cleland, we are asking for the 
communities’ help. Please pitch in if/when you see a problem or contact a board member with any 
concerns. We hope to have a job description available in the near future. And, if you happen to see 
Ed, please thank him for all of his years of caring and hard work. We will miss him more than we 
even realize yet. 

Kurt will be checking with Buckeye Cable for cable pricing/availability for the woods. Many residents 
have been displeased with Time Warner service so he will be checking our options. 

Meeting was adjourned at 9:26 by Jim. Seconded by Kurt. 

 

Submitted by,  

Terri Bateson, secretary 

 

**Due to the unforeseen thoroughness and time commitment that this endeavor is going to 

ascertain, the board has made the decision to submit only The Code of Regulations to AWPOA 

members for the February 12, review/suggestions.  The board will be meeting in executive session 

again on Feb 25, to review the next set of restrictions. We didn’t anticipate the time factor this 

project will take so we ask for your patience with this task. ** 



Arlington Woods Property Owners Association 

Board of Trustees Meeting 

March 19, 2015 

 

The meeting was held at the home of Jim Schwab and called to order at 7:40pm. In attendance 
were Dirk Ward, Chad Hanna, Jim Schwab, and Terri Bateson. Tony Wulff and Kurt Joseph were 
not present.

 

Secretary’s Report 

Secretary Terri Bateson read the minutes of the previous board meeting held on Jan. 15, 2015. 
Dirk Ward moved to accept the minutes as read.  Jim Schwab seconded and minutes were 
approved unanimously.  

 

Treasurer’s Report 

Treasurer Jim Schwab reported that as of March 19, 2015 AWPOA has a balance of $31,016.67. 
One property owner is one quarter behind in dues, one homeowner has paid in full for 2015, 
and one has paid two quarters in advance.  All other property owners are up to date. 

Trash removal has been paid in full ($3,723.84) which saves us money over monthly 
installments, first half of 2015 Real Estate Taxes have been paid ($1,085.45), Income Tax for 
farm rent paid ($116), and Snow Plow fees ($1,942.85) are up to date.  

Chad Hanna moved to accept the treasurer’s report.  Seconded by Terri Bateson and approved 
unanimously. 

 

Superintendent’s Report 

Due to the current lack of a superintendent there was no report.  As of now there has been no 
interest  communicated to the board for the super position. A tentative job description is 
currently being compiled and will be posted soon. 

 

Old Business 

The board asks that as an AW property owner you please take the time to review the new 
amendments to the Declaration of Restrictions and The Code of Regulations suggested by the 



board. These by-laws were last updated in 1995 and we are simply trying to clarify ambiguities 
and inconsistencies.  We thank you for your help with any meaningful comments or suggestions 
for improvement. 

 

The auto looping function on the security camera has been failing to operate properly. Dirk is 
currently working on this project and is in the process of testing his efforts. 

 

New Business 

The harsh winter has taken another toll on the Indian Creek Dr. road conditions. During Spring 
Cleanup we will need a couple of people to fill and cold patch bad areas.  

 

Due to the lack of stone and the mud the board also approved new stone to be added to both 
stone drives - one leading back to the meadow and the other leading back to the storage shed. 
Jim and Tony will look into what type of stone is needed and get estimates and the possibility of 
Northwest Water & Sewer contributing stone to the south drive. 

 

Spring cleanup will take place Saturday April 18, 2015 at 9:00am (rain date 4/25). Property 
owners are asked to have any and all brush needing to be chipped at or near the road NO 
LATER THAN 4/17. Cleanup will be spent working on common areas. This is not the time to 
work on your own personal property. Since the majority of previous cleanups consisted of 
hauling brush to the burn pile and we now no longer have that option the board will compile a 
list of projects needing attention.  In the event of inclement weather for both cleanup dates 
and/or if residents are unavailable on the scheduled dates a list of these projects will be made 
available to residents prior to 4/18.   

 

The board unanimously gives approval for Chad Hanna to locate and hire a third party 
contractor to clean the catch basins located in the boulevard provided the cost is less than 
$300. Chad will also look into obtaining baskets to catch future debris. 

 

Due to several scheduling conflicts the remaining AWPOA Board of Trustee meetings have been 
changed to Wednesdays and are now as follows… 

April 29         July 15        September 23       November 18 

 



The meeting was adjourned at 9:45pm. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Terri Bateson 

AWPOA Secretary 

 

 

 

 

 

 



AWPOA 

 Board of Trustees Meeting 

April 29, 2015 

The meeting was held at the home of President Dirk Ward and called to order at 7:43pm. Also 

in attendance were trustees Jim Schwab, Tony Wulff and Terri Bateson. Chad Hanna was 

absent.  Also in attendance were Roy Clark, Terry Fetzek and Chuck Fetzek. 

 

Secretary’s Report  

Secretary Terri Bateson read the minutes from March 19, 2015. Jim Schwab moved to accept 

the minutes as read, Tony Wulff seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

 

Treasurer’s Report 

Treasurer Jim Schwab reported that AWPOA currently has an overall balance of $33,989.24. 

Our farm tenant has paid his rent in full for 2015 ($450). 

Our largest expense since the last treasure’s report was for spring clean-up ($226.83). 

Quarterly Statements are due May 10, 2015 

Dirk Ward motions to accept the treasurer’s report, Terri seconded and motion passed 

unanimously. 

 

Superintendent’s Reports 

Ed has still been taking care of lights a few odd jobs. The superintendent job description is 

nearing completion and will be dispersed soon. 

 

Old Business 

The board only received three responses from property owners concerning the AWPOA Rules & 

Regulations and restrictions.   



Northwest Water & Sewer supplied and spread stone on the south drive leading back to the 

storage shed. 

Chad is waiting for a quote from a company to clean out catch basins in the boulevard. 

 

New Business 

Gearhart will be working on fixing the well Friday 5/1/15.   

The south pond aerator is not working. Joe Kuhlman is working on a solution. (Thanks Joe)  

Tony has lined up Jim Palmer to bring in stone for the drive leading back to the meadow not to 

exceed $800. The board is also allocating an additional $225 for a load of extra berm stone for 

us to spread along some of the bad areas of Indian Creek Dr. to keep the road from breaking off 

and further deteriorating. 

Due to the drop in oil pricing Dirk arranged for a road resurfacing quote from Morlock. 

Although it was a lower bid compared to the previous bid from 2 ½ years ago the board felt it 

was still not significant enough to proceed.  

The board realizes that the front hill is not the most aesthetic look but we feel the work and 

money involved in seeding/planting with groundcover would be in vain. Roy pointed out that it 

has been cut down in years past and within a short period of time grows back.  Chuck Fetzek 

suggested to use the wood chippings from our brush but that also could be quite a challenge, to 

say the least. 

Jim made a motion to accept the brush chipping bid from Kevin Ireland ($575) and to also have 

him chip the additional pile by the south lift station providing it doesn’t exceed an additional 

$60. Jim will contact Kevin. Chipping should be started by the end of the week of May 4. 

Seconded by Dirk. 

It has been brought to the board’s attention that there have been a few strangers in the woods 

hunting mushrooms. If you feel comfortable approaching them just ask that they have 

permission from an AWPO.  

The board approves a memorial for former resident Virginia Craft.  Terri will take care of details 

and planting of a lilac bush. 

There are, and will be more, free wood chippings/mulch available back at the south trailer 

storage area for residents as well as several downed trees for anyone needing wood. 



Jim and Lorena Schwab have offered to host the summer picnic at their home, #16, on July 26th. 

The tractor will be kept in reasonably good running condition for anyone wanting/willing to 

mow the meadow this summer.  

The wood splitter is currently broken but a part is being ordered for repair. 

 

Open Floor for guest comments 

Resident Roy Clark expressed concern over the vagueness and penalty fees for violation of any 

rules. The board will take this under consideration during Executive Session following the 

adjournment of the regular meeting. 

Chuck & Terry Fetzek expressed their disappointment in the addition of rules as well. They feel 

that the board is unwarranted and most of the rules/regulations/declarations are not needed.  

After a heated discussion ensued Dirk called for an abrupt adjournment of the meeting. 

 

Respectfully Submitted by 

Terri Bateson, secretary 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



AWPOA Board Meeting 
July 15th 2015 

In attendance Board Members- Dirk Ward, Jenni Robinson, Ed Cleland, Jim Schwab, Chad 
Hanna Also attending- Roy Clark, Chuck Fetzek Clyde Willis  
Absent- Terri Bateson 
 
Location- Home of Dirk and Dana Ward 
 
Call to Order- 7:34 By Dirk Ward 
 
Secretary report- Read by Dirk Ward. Motion to approve Jim, Seconded by Dirk 
 
Recognize New Board Members- Jenni Robinson, Ed Cleland  
 
Treasurers Report- Presented by Jim Schwab Motion to Approve by Ed, Seconded by Jenni 

 Current Balance as of July14th 2015- $31,963.29 
 Expenses over $100 since last report 
 Mowing- 3 months- $750 
 ABC Tree Service- Chipping Brush $854 
 Gearhart Plumbing- Well $600 
 Bluffton Aeration- Catch Basins $300 
 Ed Cleland - New Aerator & Valve- $520.70 
 James Schwab - Website Renewal- $156.22 
 2nd Half Real Estate Taxes- $1085.43 
 Mosquito Spraying- 6 Applications- $614.55 
 Jim Palmer for Stone North Drive- $495.97 
 One Owner Past Due 1 Quarter 

 
Old Business-  

 well fixed.= Done 
 Stone for drive to meadow and build up berms = Dirk will Call Palmer for Stone Delivery 

to complete berm build up 
 Chipping = Done 
 Air pump for south pond.= Done 
 Clean out of front catch basins =Done 
 Memorial for Virginia Craft (Kim Estep Mother)= Done 
 For sale sign for Clark's property =Done and Sold 
 Tire on Tractor- Not done 
 Spider for Log splitter= have but needs installed 

 
New Business:  

 Brush Disposal Options- The Board will be reviewing options for utilizing the current 
trailers in possession by the community, or purchasing a new trailer to be dedicated for 
brush removal.  
 

 Trees down back by trailer storage.- Free Firewood for anyone wanting down trees. 
 

 Summer Picnic July 26th at the home of Jim and Lorena Schwab. 
 



 mowing meadow – Dirk made a motion to purchase a new tire for the tractor seconded 
by Jim. Guest Chuck Fetzek offered a suggestion that the community could sell the 
tractor to Roy Clark for the amount of $1 and in turn the Roy would assume 
responsibility to maintain the tractor and the community would no longer be responsible. 
Roy responded that he would not be interested in this option.  
 

 Flooding- With the higher than normal rainfall for late June-July flooding occurred 
throughout many properties within the Arlington Woods Community. The board 
discussed options of cleaning the ditches to help water move, and it was also noted that 
until the Portage River is cleaned this problem will continue to worsen.  
 

 Mosquitoes- Ed Cleland brought last bottle of Altosid to the meeting for a volunteer to 
apply throughout all low lying areas of the common ground currently underwater. A 
discussion took place about how to obtain Altosid for personal property and it was 
determined that the best option for purchasing could be ordering online through various 
suppliers. Jenni Robinson passed along some info from John Powell regarding Bat 
houses and his previous experiences. John suggests that anyone interested in making 
bat house use wood that has not been chemically treated, and that they are to be hung 
on the hot side of the tree to encourage bats to use. 

 
 North Pond- Steve Bateson recently sprayed for Duckweed, which is the green layer 

currently covering the north pond. On the south pond Joe Kuhlman has been applying 
Copper Sulfate, Quitrine and a bluing solution to keep the pond clean. Ed will attempt 
this process on the North Pond to help clear up the appearance, but any more heavy 
rain bringing runoff water from surrounding fields can and will add phosphates which will 
continue to cause a duck weed bloom. We also discussed options for future clean up 
projects around the pond to cut and clear brush to help keep the decaying leaves from 
building up in the ponds. 

 
 New residents-  

o Mark and Pam Yenchik # 27 
o Tyler and Bethany Mohre # 19 
o Jeffrey and Lois Jackson # 12 

 
 Superintendent vacancy - The board finalized and approved the job description and this 

will be distributed to the community for applicants by Dirk Ward.  Any resident interested 
in this position should submit their application within 2 weeks of the distribution.  
 

Open Floor for guests in attendance 
o Roy Clark attended the meeting to discuss his thoughts on executive sessions and his 

concern about board transparency.  
o Chuck Fetzek brought up his concerns about underage drivers, Natural gas project and 

suggests that the payoff would be considerable and not feasible at this time but 
suggested we wait and see if Mid-wood at the intersection of 25 and 281 decides to 
change to Natural Gas. He also brought forward his concern about below grade propane 
tanks and their longevity, and potential mandates prohibiting them in the future. 

o Clyde Willis attended the meeting for a short time to ensure a discussion about the 
superintendent vacancy occurred, but left early before conversation took place. 

 
o Next Meeting:  September 23rd, location TBD, time 7:30 



o Adjourn for Executive Session: 
o During the Executive Session Jim Schwab asked that we include a thank you to 

John Powell for his efforts with the moles along the boulevard, and the fresh 
paint on the AW sign, the NO Swim/Fish signs, and the Speed Limit sign. Also 
the board would like to thank Ed Cleland for his efforts in fixing the south pond 
aerator.  

o Jim Schwab has asked for a set of keys for the community garage, pump house, 
tractor, etc, and Chad Hanna has volunteered to give the set he keeps to Jim.  
Current Key holders are: Dirk, Jim, Ed. 

 
Meeting adjourned at 9:38 motion by Jenni Robinson seconded by Ed Cleland 
 
 






















